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PRESIDENT'S MESSAGE – Habitat Choptank
  -- Charles McFadden, President, CAN

I often hear complaints about poor housing in Cambridge and the lack of code enforcement by the City.  I get a little depressed because after complaining to the City Manager and Council, I feel that I can’t personally do anything about the matter and shrug my shoulders.  However, after listening to JoAnne Hansen, the Head of Choptank Habitat for Humanity at the last CAN meeting, I have a whole new perspective on what I can do that will have a positive impact on the problem.

First, let me give a little background on Habitat.  Its goal is to get people into good quality housing that they can afford.  They do not give people houses.  They give people no-interest loans where the monthly payments are geared towards 30% of the household income.  A person or couple has to put in a down payment and make regular monthly payments. Ms. Hansen said the majority of the people getting into Habitat homes in Cambridge are single woman with children.

Habitat has built approximately 30 houses in Cambridge, mainly on vacant lots or lots with dilapidated houses that are torn down.  This approach tends to put a new homeowner in the middle of rental units, which have faster turnover and absentee landlords.  So, Habitat has recently come up with a new approach of building 8 or 12 houses on the same street.  I think this cluster approach is a great idea and will help create pockets of homeowners interested in building equity in the community.

So, let me get back to my main point on being able to help.  JoAnne Hansen laid out several levels where people could help out.  Of course, you can always give cash, but of interest to me and my wife, Theresa, was giving to Habitat ReStore.  We are trying to downsize and get rid of a few things, and it was great to hear that Habitat ReStore will pick up donations at your house (please, check the Habitat website for what they need).  Also of interest to me was the mentoring program that hooks you up with a family so you can help them with problems of home ownership.  

If you are more interested in Habitat’s social aspects, and if you are handy with a hammer, you can always help build a house.  If that is too hardy, then you can volunteer at the ReStore or administrative offices and put in a few hours or have a full-time effort.  Habitat is a good place to meet people interested in helping others help themselves.  

So, check out the Habitat Choptank Website at www.habitatchoptank.org and get involved.

  -- Chuck McFadden, President               
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CAMBRIDGE REAL ESTATE TRENDS
   -- Fred & Martha Phillips-Patrick

National and Regional Residential Real Estate Developments:	

Freddie Mac reported mortgage rates have now moved higher for five consecutive weeks.  According to Freddie Mac's weekly rate survey, the average rate on a 30-year fixed-rate loan increased to 7.57% for the week ending October 12, a change of 0.08 percentage points over the past seven days.

Persistently high rates continue to strain homebuyers, as the cost of financing a home inches higher and the housing market remains "fraught with significant affordability constraints," Sam Khater, Chief Economist at Freddie Mac, said in a press release.

Confidence in the housing market dropped again in September. According to a recent survey by Fannie Mae, only 16% of Americans said it was a good time to buy.  The culprit?  Skyrocketing mortgage rates, paired with the rising cost of living straining Americans' budgets.

As of August, Maryland placed seventh for highest foreclosure rate in the country for the second month in a row. With a total of 2,516,341 housing units, of which 900 went into foreclosure, the state’s foreclosure rate was one in every 2,796 households. The counties and independent city with the most foreclosures per housing unit were (from highest to lowest): Baltimore City, Dorchester, Caroline, Charles, and Prince George’s County.

How is Cambridge fairing in this very tough market environment?  Let’s see.

Cambridge Market Update:  

Realtor.com characterizes the City of Cambridge as a buyer’s market in September, 2023, which means that the supply of homes is greater than the demand for homes. However, Zillow.com estimates that Cambridge home values have actually increased over the last twelve months, up 4.3%.  

Sales:  

Currently, according to Realtor.com, there are now 179 homes for sale (127 single family homes and 52 condos and townhomes) in the Cambridge area, up slightly from August’s 168.  There is also 1 multifamily unit for sale, as well as 66 farms and plots of land.  The properties’ asking prices range from $15,000 for a small plot of land on Edgewood Avenue to $1,500,000 for a 286-acre plot of land on Stone Boundary Road.

In September, only 23 single family, townhouses, and condo sales were completed, ranging in value from $25,000 to $404,000.  The ones marked in red sold for less than the asking price.  They are:


1604 Race St	$200K	915-917 Phillips St	$ 98K	700 Church St	$215K
5344 Bucktown Rd	$192K	1625 Terrapin Cir	$285K	303 Oakley St	$350K
712 Academy St		$ 80K	1300 Rainbow Ave	$210K	202 Franklin St	$ 90K
106 Lee Dr		$370K	1210 School St	$385K	512 Muir St	$ 30K
900 Marshy Cv #204	$306K	907 Pine St	$ 25K	104 Maple Ave	$250K
804 Wood St		$ 70K	406 Waterfield Ct	$301K	9 Richardson Dr	$265K
10 Shawnee Rd		$404k	404 Waterfield Ct	$295K	410 Waterfield Ct	$315K
700 Cattail Cv #420	$160K	329 Shipyard Dr #73	$245K

Other Developments: 

According to a City of Cambridge press release, because of population changes, Ward boundaries are going to be realigned.  The press release states “Every ten years, the city is required to evaluate how the population has changed and determine whether each ward is within a 5% tolerance of the “ideal” population. The “ideal” population is determined by dividing the City’s total population by the number of Wards, in this case 5. The 2020 census shows the city has grown to 13,096 which means each ward should be within 5% of 2,619.

A Ward Realignment Committee was appointed by the City Council in late August. Since then, they have met weekly to consider changes to bring the Wards within the tolerance threshold. On Monday, September 25th, the Committee Chair and Vice-Chair presented the Committee’s recommendation for how to adjust the boundary lines. The committee applied the standard practices of having contiguous and compact wards.

The proposed changes impact less than 3 % of the City’s population and consist of moving four areas between Wards as follows:

1. The area bounded by Locust St, Oakley St, Park Lane, and Willis St would move from Ward 1 to Ward 3.
2. The area bounded by Robbins Street, Maces Lane, Bradley Avenue and High Street would move from Ward 2 to Ward 4.
3. The area bounded by Virginia Avenue, Peachblossom Avenue, Washington Street, Front Street, Brohawn Avenue, and Perimore Street would move from Ward 3 to Ward 5.
4. The area bounded by Washington Street, Peachblossom Avenue, Boundary Avenue, and Front Street would move from Ward 4 to Ward 5.

Final results should be announced shortly.
	

CAMBRIDGE FUN FACTS AND LORE – Nathan of Dorchester
   -- Martha Phillips-Patrick

Congratulations to the all-female crew of the Skipjack Nathan, captained by Michele Drostin and placing second in the annual Choptank Heritage Skipjack Race on September 24 in the after winds of Ophelia.  First place was taken by Skipjack Ida May; and third place by Skipjack Messenger.

What's a Skipjack?  It is considered "the State boat of Maryland." It's a Chesapeake Bay oyster dredge sailing boat named after the skipjack tuna for its speed and smoothness in the water and its ability to come about quickly making continuous passes or "licks" over oyster beds. It originated on Maryland's Eastern Shore in the 1890s during the oyster boom as "a small two-sail bateau with a V-hull," evolving into "a larger, hearty boat, powerful in light winds." 

For a century hundreds of skipjacks could be seen hauling oysters all winter on the Eastern Shore. But as the Bay's oyster population diminished in the second half of the 20th century, so did the skipjack fleets.  Today there are only 16 skipjacks still dredging; 31 full size skipjacks are still on the water; and 38 more full size skipjacks are either under renovation or are simply still visible in some non-functional form.

Skipjack Nathan of Dorchester, moored on the Cambridge Creek at Long Wharf, is a working replica of earlier skipjacks designed by Harold Ruark and built by community volunteers from 1992-94 with funding from the Nathan Foundation.  (The Nathan Foundation is the largest charitable foundation in Dorchester County.)  When the Nathan was built, it was the first skipjack to be built in 40 years.

Two-hour public sails on the Nathan go out from Long Wharf at 1:00 pm every Saturday this fall. Private sails can also be arranged. For more information, see the Nathan’s website at skipjack-nathan.org or call 410-228-7141.
	

DORCHESTESTER COUNTY HEALTH DEPARTMENT UPDATE

COVID-19 Vaccines: DCHD COVID-19 Vaccine Clinics continue at 10 Aurora Street: We plan to continue to offer COVID-19 booster clinics at our new Satellite COVID Office located at 10 Aurora St in Cambridge. Clinic dates and times will remain the same: Tuesday and Wednesday from 9 a.m.-12 p.m. and 1 p.m.-3 p.m. On Thursdays, we offer clinics from 9am-12pm & 1pm-5:30 pm (early evening hours available). We will likely offer Moderna at each clinic due to vaccine storage constraints. Individuals will park in the front parking lot. Please call 410-228-0235 to pre-register. 

Respiratory Virus Season: We have begun administering seasonal influenza vaccine at the health department (both high-dose and regular dose) at 10 Aurora Street during our regularly scheduled COVID-19 clinics (see above). Our immunization team will be providing joint COVID booster/flu clinics at senior living apartments and other community-based orgs in late October and November. Shiloh House and Bradford House are currently on our calendars already. 

	


HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION
   -- Sharon Smith

The September meeting of the Historic Preservation Commission was held Wednesday, September 20th, 2023 at 6pm at the Empowerment Center on Pine Street. Staff did not report granting administrative approval for any applications during the month.  Five cases were to be heard by the commission; however, one was deferred for lack of drawings of the finished project, a deck. Approvals included new siding (2), porch floor replacement (2), new fence, chimney replacement, window replacement, and a revision to a walkway plan approved in June.  A  closed meeting was held afterwards for legal counsel regarding rules of procedure.

Note that any exterior modifications to structures in the West End Historic District require prior approval from the HPC. Applications and design guidelines are available on the City of Cambridge HPC website at https://www.choosecambridge.com/206/Historic-PreservationCommission or from the Department of Planning and Zoning.  Requirements generally include photographs of the object to be altered, be it a building, fence, major landscaping or hardscaping, or sign; detailed drawings and plans of the proposed alteration or improvement; detailed specifications for materials to be used; and a site plan, to scale, showing property lines and lot dimensions, adjacent streets and existing structures.  Incomplete applications may be rejected.  HPC meetings will be held on the third Wednesday or Thursday of each month at 6:00 pm in the City Council Chamber at 305 Gay Street. Meetings are open to the public and available on Town Hall Streams at https://townhallstreams.com/towns/cambridgemd.   

NOTE. The October meeting will be held on THURSDAY, October 19, 2023 in order to have a quorum.
	

COMMUNITY NEWS – COOPERATING COMMUNITY ORGANIZATIONS
		

HABITAT CHOPTANK – Get Involved!

Habitat for Humanity Choptank has many ways for individuals to get involved and support building homes, community and hope in Cambridge.  Below are a few of the opportunities currently available.  

Construction – Become one of Habitat’s most visible volunteers and work on building or repairing homes. No experience necessary.  Schedule what works best for you.

Partnership and Homebuyer Support – Become a mentor to Habitat homebuyers and existing Habitat homeowners by mentoring and partnering to provide education and guidance in the different areas of homeowner responsibilities.  These two different committees involve a monthly meeting commitment at our affiliate offices in Trappe.  Partnership support and coaching also involves mentoring a homebuyer and involves a level and frequency established by the partner coach and their client.    

Office Help – Contribute to our daily affiliate operations by working with Habitat Choptank staff to fulfill regular business and office duties.

ReStore – Help us keep operating costs to a minimum and maximize the profit donated to Habitat Choptank’s mission by greeting and assisting customers, helping at checkout, accepting donations, processing donations, repurposing donations, helping to keep our store looking clean and well organized, and general retail support.

To get involved in any of the above volunteer opportunities, please contact us at volunteers@habitatchoptank.org.  
[image: ]  [image: ]

Tickets on Sale Now for Habitat Choptank’s Hard Hats & High Heels
 
Habitat Choptank’s signature fundraiser, Hard Hats & High Heels, will take place on Saturday, November 18th from 6:00 pm to 9:00 pm at the Waterfowl Building in Easton. This night of celebration and fun includes cocktails, heavy hors d’oeuvres, live and silent auctions, dancing, and more! Guests are encouraged to dress creatively by taking inspiration from the “Hard Hats & High Heels” theme of the event!

Tickets for Hard Hats & High Heels are $100 each and include two beverage tickets. Tables of 8 guests are $1,000 and include a wristband for beverages during the entire event, a table close to the stage, and a pre-reception with a toast to supporting the need for affordable housing in our community. Use the following link to purchase tickets or tables or to make a donation: bit.ly/hardhats2023.

All proceeds from Hard Hats & High Heels will benefit Habitat Choptank’s mission—to work in partnership with God and all people to build, rehab, and repair homes, improve the quality of life in communities, and help to restore hope in Talbot and Dorchester Counties.
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MAIN STREET GALLERY – All That Glitters
  -- Theresa Knight McFadden

Main Street Gallery is thrilled to announce that beginning on Thursday, November 2nd, All That Glitters: A Women’s Metalsmith Collective returns to the Cambridge art co-op to present a dazzling showcase of jewelry and artwork! The seven talented Eastern Shore metalsmiths and glass artists showed at the gallery last year and will exhibit again alongside Main Street Gallery’s twelve member artists.  The exhibition will be open to the public until December 31 with two receptions, November 11 and December 9 from 5-8 pm. Light refreshments will be served, and all are welcome.

The seven exhibiting jewelry and glass artists include Cindy Ayd, Jeanne Barr, Melissa Kay-Steves, Alexa Matthai, Robin Morgan, Linda Starling and Barbara Trower. As they did last year, each artist will be showing numerous pieces of exquisitely hand-fabricated jewelry and sculpture  in sterling and fine silver and semi-precious and fused glass.

This eclectic group of women met while taking classes in metalwork at Charmtree Jewelry Studio in Stevensville which is owned by Melissa Kay, one of the exhibitors. While they come from many different backgrounds and careers, they have found their bliss in jewelry-making and glass work.

It was early in 2022 that local artist, Linda Starling, who is a member of Main Street Gallery and who specializes in beach glass and silver jewelry, envisioned a holiday show at MSG with her Charmtree classmates. She says that after taking classes and working alongside all seven women and watching them grow not only in artistry but in friendship, she thought a show together might be an exciting next step. 

That first show was so successful that the artists decided to try it again and are happy to show together once more. Linda explains that these classmates have become an important  network for her and each other. They routinely share ideas and new techniques and while working together they continually challenge each other.  The extra added bonus, she says, has been the lasting friendships they have formed. Through their classes the artists have learned or improved upon their skills in fabrication, metal clay, soldering, enameling and more and all have continued in their education taking online classes and traveling to learn from some of the best in the jewelry industry.

Main Street Gallery is open Thursdays through Sundays from 11 to 5 and online shopping is always available at: mainstgallery.net. The gallery is located at 518 Poplar St. and is Cambridge‘s only artist-owned and operated cooperative. The gallery is currently reviewing work from prospective members and guest artists. Please contact them through their website or by calling 410–330–4659 if you are interested in being part of this vibrant artist community.
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ONE MISSION CAMBRIDGE

One Mission Cambridge, a nonprofit organization in Dorchester County, just celebrated its one-year anniversary!!  One Mission Cambridge collaborates with many community organizations and members to operate a vibrant mission center at 614 Race Street.  The programs offered include community navigation, community dinners, counseling services, and a food pantry!  Over 350 different households were served at the mission center just in the month of July.  These individuals supported household members, thus impacting  817 people (265 children, 382 adults, 170 seniors).  The most recent community dinner hosted 87 guests and 13 volunteers for a night of fellowship and delicious food. 

We rely on volunteers to help us build relationships with our neighbors and provide them with practical support!  We'd like to meet you and tell you more about these exciting volunteer opportunities!  Please stop by for a brief tour (The mission center is open Mon, Tues, Thurs 1-6pm) or contact the mission center manager, Ashley:  443-521-5226.
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MIDSHORE MEALS TIL MONDAY

MidShore Meals 'til Monday is working to end childhood hunger on Maryland’s Eastern Shore by providing weekend food for food-insecure children in Dorchester County. Meals ‘til Monday sends home healthy, nutritious food for children at the end of each school week and during the summer months for breakfast, lunch and snacks to bridge the hunger gap for children without access to adequate food.  

Meals ‘til Monday programs currently provide food for more than 500 elementary, middle and high school students. Meals ‘til Monday needs your support to keep providing essential nourishment to our children. Donations are fully tax deductible and can be made at https://www.mscf.org/donate-online/.  For more information about MidShore Meals ‘til Monday, please call the Director, at 703-371-5191, or visit their Facebook page or website at www.midshoremealstilmonday.org/
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CAN MISSION, MEMBERSHIP, and COMMITTEES
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The Cambridge Association of Neighborhoods (CAN) fosters neighborhood cohesion and community involvement to enhance the quality of community life for all residents of Cambridge through community events, social activities, and neighborly assistance; and protect and enhance properties in Cambridge by improving building and zoning codes, supporting adherence to those codes, and engaging constructively with City Government, including the Historic Preservation Commission.  

CAN welcomes members from all Cambridge neighborhoods who are interested in organizing and working together, building a diverse membership reflecting the diversity of Cambridge residents.  Membership is FREE  – information is available on the CAN website at https://cambridgecan.org/join-can/
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CAN HOUSING QUALITY COMMITTEE – PLANNING AND ZONING ISSUES

The Housing Quality Committee monitors issues affecting the quality of housing and the maintenance of property values in the City, including code enforcement.  Committee members attend Planning Commission meetings to monitor zoning-related issues and report the information to the Board and Membership. Please contact Chuck McFadden at Ragtime31@gmail.com to volunteer. 
	

NEIGHBORHOOD DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE – SOCIAL EVENTS & ‘NEIGHBORS HELPING NEIGHBORS’ 

"Neighborhoods" are organized by small groups willing to work together to address neighborhood issues through small social events and "neighbor-helping-neighbor” activities.  The Social Events Subcommittee organizes community-wide events.  Contact Chuck McFadden at Ragtime31@gmail.com to volunteer.
	

CAN COMMUNICATIONS COMMITTEE – WRITERS NEEDED

CAN'S Communications Committee needs writers, including volunteers to take unofficial notes at public meetings. Please contact Tom Puglisi at tom.puglisi@comcast.net to volunteer.
	

POWER WASHER AVAILABLE

CAN has an electric power washer available to members. Contact Chuck McFadden at Ragtime31@gmail.com if you would like to borrow it.



	

LATE BREAKING NEWS
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TRANSQUAKING COURT CASE – Dorchester Citizens for Planned Growth (DCPG)
   -- For Public Release : Dorchester Citizens Group Explains Transquaking Court Case

We urge the public who are interested in clean and safe water to attend an upcoming hearing on
the ongoing pollution of our local Transquaking River. 

The legal hearing will take place on November 2, 2023 at 1:30 pm in the Dorchester County Circuit Court, 206 High Street, Cambridge. Although the hearing is open for public attendance it is not scheduled for public commentary from the audience. Previous comments and testimony from the public, including the three signatories of this letter, are already part of the record before the court.

Many of our fellow citizens are aware that Dorchester Citizens for Planned Growth (DCPG) has been working since 2014 to try to get the Maryland Department of the Environment (MDE) to actually do their regulatory job regarding the industrial pollution emanating from the Valley Proteins rendering plant located on the Transquaking near Linkwood. Much of our work (including ten years of water testing) has been behind the scenes but we have sponsored Several well attended forums at the Linkwood fire hall in which local residents have expressed their dismay and frustration over continued wastewater and odor violations which have affected the quality of life in the area surrounding the facility. These continuing violations have also
contributed to ongoing harmful algae blooms and fish kills in the Higgins Mill Pond downstream from the rendering plant, where a Health Department sign is posted warning against fishing or swimming in the river and the millpond.

Some of you may recall that around Christmas 2021 a holding lagoon failure at the plant created a massive sludge spill into the Transquaking which forced MDE to mandate a temporary shutdown of the facility and an accompanying moratorium on the distribution of Valley Proteins’ created sludge in Maryland. Unfortunately, this moratorium was only temporary and now more than ever Dorchester and Wicomico counties are being targeted as the primary recipients of industrial sludge from FOUR STATES labeled as “soil amendments.” ( Source: recently released “U of MD Animal Waste Technology Assessment”.)

At the time of the Christmas sludge spill DCPG, along with the environmental organizations Chesapeake Legal Alliance, Shore Rivers, and the Chesapeake Bay Foundation had already initiated a legal action against Valley Proteins based on their years-long series of discharge violations into the Transquaking. Eventually, this legal action led to a “consent decree” between Valley Proteins, (now owned by the parent company Darling Ingredients), MDE, and the aforementioned plaintiffs. This legal document required Valley Proteins to pay a fine to the state of Maryland, submit a plan to upgrade their wastewater treatment system, as well as contribute to the environmental groups’ Transquaking River Watershed Fund which was established to
commission a scientific temperature and flow study of the river administered by an independent third party named Earth Data. 


This study is ongoing. Unfortunately, what is also ongoing is continued blatant pollution flowing into the Transquaking. In fact, in the last 4 reporting quarters, just since the adoption of the consent decree in September 2022, Valley Proteins has self-reported discharge violations in every quarter. One
statistic from the most recent quarter (July 1 - Oct 6 2023) shows an exceedance for BOD (a metric which measures possible oxygen depletion caused by excess nutrients entering the water) of a staggering 355%! (Source: ECHO database where companies provide their pollution numbers to the federal EPA.)

What hasn’t been fixed at the Linkwood facility is simply this: far too much pollution is still being released directly into the Transquaking. At the same time, the greater Transquaking watershed, which drains into Fishing Bay and on into the Chesapeake, is suffering a “doubled peril” from the vast increase of harmful nutrients in the largely unregulated sludge being irresponsibly dispersed on the land. Much of that sludge is a direct result of the rendering process at the Valley Proteins plant. The sad fact, based on both their history of violations and their link to the added threat from excess application of sludge, is that unless MDE requires them by law to not do so they will continue contributing to the death of the river. 

Perhaps even sadder is the fact that the technology already exists for them to achieve discharge limits that are actually meaningful. For example, there is a process called ENR (enhanced nitrogen removal) which is required for municipal sewage treatment plants like the one in Cambridge, and also for new residential septic tanks being installed near the water. The ENR process is capable of greatly reducing the content of excess nitrogen in discharged wastewater. Common sense would dictate that a profitable industry directly discharging into a stream would be required to use this process, but the current MDE operating permit allows Valley Proteins to propose a treatment facility that allows three times the nitrogen release compared to ENR treatment. And it allows them to increase the volume of their wastewater discharge to over three times the current level! These are only two examples of many regarding the laxity in regulation which MDE has adopted in their oversight of this industry.

DCPG has never called for the closing of the rendering plant at Linkwood. The chicken industry is a large part of Delmarva’s economy, and the handling of waste products is a necessary part of the food production process. However, the waste disposal should not come at the cost of broken laws, a ruined river, and threats to public health. That is why DCPG is back in court demanding that MDE be required to revise and strengthen the discharge permit issued to Valley Proteins/Darling in 2022. We are joined in this action by The Wicomico Environmental Trust (WET), Friends of the Nanticoke, and the other environmental groups listed in paragraph 3 above.

Again, the upcoming court hearing on this issue is in Dorchester County Circuit Court on November 2, 2023 at 1:30 pm. While there will be no opportunity for additional public testimony, members of the public are allowed to attend, and we urge concerned citizens to do so.

Signed: Fred C. Pomeroy , Barbara Hale, Richard Ball
Members of the DCPG Board of Directors October 18, 2023.
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October 12, 2023 OFFICIAL STATEMENT FROM COMMISSIONER BRIAN ROCHE ON THE PROPOSED
100% LOW INCOME HOUSING TAX CREDIT FINANCED HEARN BUILDING PROJECT

I am writing this letter to let you know that I do not support the Green Street redevelopment of the Hearn property on the 500 Block of Race St as proposed. If you agree with my position, it is important that you contact Secretary Day with your views immediately.

JACOB R. (JAKE) DAY, Secretary of Housing & Community Development,
Office of Secretary
Department of Housing & Community Development
7800 Harkins Road, Lanham, MD 20706
(301) 429-7452; tty: 1-800-735-2258 (Maryland Relay)
e-mail: jake.day@maryland.gov

Let me be very clear on what this statement is and what it is not. It is not an attack on Green Street or Secretary Day at the Department of Housing. I’ve known Secretary Day since his early years at the Center for Towns at the Eastern Shore Land Conservancy, a proven strategy for focusing sustainable growth back into our rural towns. And I believe that Green Street is only responding in a way that is to be expected from a misdirected federal housing subsidy program. What this statement is, however, is a last-ditch effort to back up with references, why instead of the proposed 100% subsidized housing development, I request a revised mixed income, mixed use development proposal that complies better with both HUD and locally adopted strategies to maximize the benefit to our community.

My rationale and references are cited below:

● THIS PROJECT WILL CONCENTRATE NEED: Subsidized housing should be targeted in areas where there is excess demand for jobs whose wages are lower than the housing stock supports. For example, Cambridge already has a high concentration of subsidized housing with 10 HUD funded projects compared to Easton with only 4 projects.1 This project will further concentrate need in an already impoverished district that struggles with job creation. This goes against the intent of the Federal Low Income Housing Tax Credit
Program and HUD policy research on “scattered site housing” dating from 1996 to ensure that income stressed individuals are not being overly concentrated in poor areas.2 Just as attempts to prevent workforce housing from locating in high income areas with an abundance of jobs and access to transportation is illegal, there is precedent where entities have been challenged for concentrating too much low-income housing in already depressed areas like Cambridge. In 2015, the US Supreme Court found the Texas state housing agency guilty of promoting racial segregation through its pattern of funding low-income housing units. A disproportionate number of units were awarded in depressed minority communities instead of within wealthier areas which goes against the objective of providing housing in areas where housing is least affordable, and jobs are in abundance. (Urban Institute Report July 2018 p14).3

● THIS PROJECT WILL EXACERBATE SOCIAL ISSUES: An unstable and economically strained environment will negatively affect already stressed public safety, schools, and social services.4 Green Street has stated that they intend to fill 30% of the units with mentally impaired individuals, which is inherently not an issue except the rationale was “to make the numbers work better” and they have no intention of providing services for those individuals (statement made by Green Street to Cambridge Planning Commission, 2023). The implication is that the burden will fall on our existing agencies and institutions that are already overwhelmed.

● DOES NOT ADHERE TO EXISTING COMMUNITY PLANS: This plan is in direct conflict with our Neighborhood Revitalization Plan which advocates for rebuilding community wealth through home ownership and repair of existing housing stock.5 Cambridge currently has 900-1000 vacant properties which is indicative of misdirected housing investment and policy that for over a generation has directed our underprivileged residents into concentrated areas of rentals instead of a path to home ownership and an opportunity to build generational wealth.

● WILL INDUCE DEMAND FOR SUBSIDY: The rent study commissioned by the City of Cambridge for this project demonstrated that rents in Cambridge are lower and affordable compared to other areas in the region, so this project is focusing rent subsidies in an area that is already affordable relative to nearby
municipalities.6 To benefit income-stressed families the most, subsidies should be concentrated in workforce “high-opportunity areas” where rents aren’t affordable - areas with high performing schools, amenities like stores and safe parks, and easier access to important economic, educational, and employment opportunities.

● THE PROPOSAL EXCEEDS THE LEGAL SUBSIDY REQUIREMENTS: Maryland’s housing subsidy rules7 require a 40-year commitment, but only 20-40% of the units to be subsidized. Although the program only requires that a percentage of the total units in the property be set aside as affordable, the incentive is to develop with affordability restrictions on all units because only the income restricted units qualify for tax credits. The allocation structure also provides an incentive to build in low-income communities designated as Qualified Census Tracts or Difficult Development Areas. Research has found that these areas tend to be adjoining, and they therefore contribute to clustering of low-income units (Dawkins 2011; Reid 2018).

● THE ADJACENT HISTORIC PROPERTY SHOULD NOT BE DEMOLISHED: The developer intends to demolish the adjacent historic building for “economic reasons,” based on a report they funded, which contradicts federal, state and local goals for the preservation of historic structures, particularly in our commercial core (Cambridge Comprehensive Plan, p107)8. A competing proposal indicated the adjacent property does not need to be demolished, so the report was one-sided. The decision of our local Historic Preservation
Commission ruling should be appealed because they made a decision without entertaining any competing proposals to save the building.

● NOT SUFFICIENTLY MIXED USE: This proposal lacks a prominent retail component, so will technically not be a mixed-use structure, which is fundamentally in conflict with the goals of our Comprehensive Plan and
downtown revitalization district. Other alternatives should be explored, with a mandate to incorporate financially stabilizing components such as service sector and other local retail endeavors (Cambridge Comprehensive Plan, p95)9 Mixed use properties foster neighborhood stability. Housing that is not
subsidized will provide a financial incentive for building maintenance and upkeep, while subsidized housing will provide affordable options that allow people to stay in the area where they work. A healthy mix of uses necessitates thoughtful urban planning and a focus on well-designed spaces with
significant amenities, improving the overall urban environment.10

● EXCESSIVE COST TO TAXPAYERS: Cost estimates are at over $20 million, or nearly $500,000/unit, which is more than double what a competing proposal suggested is required to renovate the building. It’s hard to justify spending nearly $500,000 per unit while also providing 40 years of rent subsidy to the landlords, when the median cost of a home in Cambridge is only $245,57111. This is absurd. Other programs, such as housing vouchers that pay a portion of a household’s rent, are cheaper per unit and far more economically efficient (Congressional Budget Office 1992; Deng 2005)12 So how could a subsidized housing proposal cost so much more? The current developer has an exclusive contract with the lender until 2024 because the lender obviously prefers a deal that is heavily subsidized by the federal government. The developer will also
pocket millions in “developer fees” which they then put a portion back into the project as their “equity contribution” for the loan (Corporate Strategies LLC Report to Cambridge City Council, 2022). It’s like the bank writing you a large check, only a portion of which you need to use for the down payment, then they lend you money at a preferred rate all the while someone else pays a sizable chunk of your mortgage. After a prescribed amount of time, most likely when the large maintenance bills start to come due, you can sell the house and recover your down payment. The common sentiment is that a responsible use of the surplus of money going to a project like this would instead be to replace, renovate and fill the vacant homes we already have in the city or offer the units for sale at a discount, giving income-stressed families, not just the developer, the opportunity to build generational wealth.  

● DEFERRED MAINTENANCE RISK: We’ve had ongoing, worsening problems at the Bradford House development for years - an example of a poorly managed HUD financed property where tenants allege dreadful conditions, only one block away13 from the Hearn Building. Subsidies continue to flow to the ever-changing management companies, despite the condition of the property. Our only option has been to petition and plead with our state and federal elected officials for assistance. In response to this, we made a direct ask to the Hearn Building developer for a binding maintenance agreement, and they initially declined, so now we’re trying to negotiate another agreement. We should be highly suspicious of the longer-term maintenance prospects for the Hearn building, particularly because of the precedent set by similar developments once buildings are in need of major repairs or when ownership or property managers change hands.

WHAT NEEDS TO BE DONE

I am a proponent of housing affordability and for programs that will truly solve the housing problem for our teachers, police officers, and young persons looking for quality housing near jobs. It is up to the Department of Housing and Community Development under the leadership of Secretary Day to revise his support for this
project to ensure it does not conflict with the community’s goals and the research cited above. Cambridge is entitled to a development that will serve as a progressive model for addressing the underlying causes of the housing issues and reverse generational decline once and for all.

I would suggest that the department require only 20-40% of the units be subsidized, leaving the remainder to evolve with the housing demands of the downtown commercial core. Cities like Washington DC have policies to ensure equitable, affordable, workforce, and any other name for subsidized housing is balanced
among market rate housing at no more than a percentage of concentration (Washington DC Housing Equity Report, 2019)14

The scaled down percentage of subsidized housing should serve as the “anchor tenant” to secure the financing for the building, similar to the role the Department of Housing played in getting the financing for the Packing House secured. Other development partners should be sought out that can facilitate significant commercial, institutional and retail job creation components and a percentage of market rate housing, allowing the subsidized residents of the renovated structure to realize the economic benefits of a truly mixed-use development.15 The funding should require a strictly enforceable, legally binding maintenance obligation and community benefit agreement. The department should oppose the demolition of the adjacent historic structure, which a competing proposal stated is not necessary and violates local, state, and federal historic preservation guidelines.

While this $20+ million-dollar housing project as currently proposed may make for good headlines at the groundbreaking ceremony, credible research by the very agencies that are funding it suggests it will have a long-term depressive effect on our surrounding income-stressed core neighborhoods, residents, and commercial district for the next 40 years. Please help us preserve the adjacent historic structure,
implement a comprehensive and flexible development proposal, as well as adhere to our community-driven strategy that encourages organic growth, fosters private investment, and addresses the historical root causes of the area's decline. As proposed, this project will divert huge amounts of potential wealth from our
community and set us up for another generation of failure. The developer should be incentivized to maximize the benefit to the community by adhering to the revised framework cited above. The Hearn Building, in its current state, and the proposal to turn it into 100% subsidized housing is symptomatic of a legacy of failed housing policies in Cambridge we cannot afford to continue. I’d be happy to meet with
Secretary Day and the Department of Housing on how we can work together to make this a better project.

Thank you for reading.

BRIAN R. ROCHE, Ward 5 Commissioner,
City of Cambridge, Maryland
410 Academy Street
P.O. Box 255
Cambridge, MD 21613
Phone: 410-228-4020
e-mail: broche@choosecambridge.com

_______________________________________
1 https://www.hud.gov/states/shared/working/northeast/mf#mfproperties
2 https://www.huduser.gov/publications/pdf/scattered_site_housing.pdfhttps://www.huduser.gov/publications/pdf/scattered_site_housing.pdf 
3 https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/98758/lithc_how_it_works_and_who_it_serves_final_2.pdf
4 https://www.huduser.gov/portal/periodicals/em/winter11/highlight2.html
5 https://www.choosecambridge.com/338/Neighborhood-Revitalization
6 https://www.huduser.gov/portal/datasets/fmr/fmrs/FY2024_code/select_Geography.odn
7 https://dhcd.maryland.gov/HousingDevelopment/Pages/lihtc/default.aspx#:~:text=Eligible%20Residents,of%20the%20area%20median%20income
8 https://www.choosecambridge.com/DocumentCenter/View/1530/Comprehensive-Plan-Update-31318?bidId=
9 https://www.choosecambridge.com/DocumentCenter/View/1530/Comprehensive-Plan-Update-31318?bidId=
10 https://localhousingsolutions.org/housing-policy-library/stabilizing-high-poverty-neighborhoods-through-a-mixed-income-approach/
11 https://www.zillow.com/home-values/37706/cambridge-md/
12 https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0739456X07301467
13 https://www.change.org/p/united-states-department-of-housing-and-urban-development-the-bradford-house-matters-elderly-disabled-residents-are-entitled-to-renters-rights?source_location=search
14 https://planning.dc.gov/sites/default/files/dc/sites/housingdc/publication/attachments/Housing%20Equity%20Report.pdf
15 https://www.entrata.com/blog/what-is-mixed-income-housing
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EMPOWERMENT

Center
Building Pathways to a Stronger Community

Here is How We Help Our Community

Child Care - After School and Summer Learning programs
Food Distributions, Clothing Drives

Seniors - Health and enrichment programs

Community and Private Rental Space

Parent Education - How to help your child at home.

~ ONLINE:
www.cambridgeempowermentcenter.org/support-us

SUPPORT Just One CHILD

One small donation of $40 provides a child,
ages 5-12, with one week of after-school care.

Monday - Thursday during the school year.

Please give us a call

410-901-1397

or send us an email.
See address below.

AEER=NZCN0O<

Come Join us!

Do you want to Mentor a Child?
Do you have a passion for Art?
Do you like reading to children?

Do you just want to help?

PLEASE HELP

Mail a check:

Cambridge Empowerment Center
615B Pine Street

Cambridge. MD 21613

EMAIL:
info@cambempowermentcenter.org

Or, click the QR code below.
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